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RULES COMMITTEE REDISTRICTING PUBLIC HEARING MINUTES
August 24, 2011
6:00 p.m.

Location:  FSCJ North Campus, Capper Road
In attendance:  Committee Members Bill Bishop (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Lori Boyer, Johnny Gaffney, Ray Holt, Matt Schellenberg
Excused: Clay Yarborough
Guests: Council Members Reggie Brown, Robin Lumb, Doyle Carter and Warren Jones
Also:  Bill Killingsworth and Soliman Salem – Planning and Development Department; Jerry Holland – Supervisor of Elections; Peggy Sidman and Jason Gabriel – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Philip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Steve Cassada – City Council Staff Services
Meeting Convened: 6:04 p.m.

Chairman Bishop convened the meeting and stated that this is the first of four Rules Committee public hearings over the next two weeks.  The committee is here to listen to the public’s input, not to engage in discussion or debate with speakers.  The Office of General Counsel representative will begin with a brief explanation of the legal issues involved in redistricting, after which the Planning and Development Department will present the map and explain the methodology that was used to create the draft plan recommended by the Reapportionment Committee.

Jason Gabriel of the Office of General Counsel made a brief presentation on the legal basis and requirements for the redistricting process.  The Florida Constitution and City Charter require that the City Council districts be redrawn every 10 years after the U.S. Census to equalize the population of the districts to comply with the “one person, one vote” standard.  The total county population is 864,263, so the target population of the 14 council districts is 61,733 and the target population for the 5 at-large residence areas is 172,853.  The City will be redistricting the council districts, the at-large residence areas, and the School Board districts which are composed of pairs of City Council districts.

The City Code and Charter say the districts must be as nearly equal in population as possible, must be compact, and must adequately represent the various interests of the City.  The Florida Statutes say that major physical boundaries (water bodies, major roadways, etc.) and municipal boundaries should be respected in the drawing of districts.  Race, gender and economic status may not be the primary reason for drawing district boundaries, nor may a district be drawn to intentionally help or hinder a category of citizens from being fairly represented.  Mr. Gabriel stated that a memorandum prepared by General Counsel Cindy Laquidara giving a good overview of legal issues relating to redistricting is available for review on the Reapportionment Committee’s web site on the City Council web page.  He noted that the recent State Constitution amendments regarding the redistricting of Congressional and state legislative districts do not apply to the local redistricting process.  The City Council’s deadline for adopting a redistricting plan is November 18, 2011, 8 months from the date of official release of the Census data.  If the Council does not adopt a redistricting plan by that date, the process is referred to the circuit court to draw the districts.
Bill Killingsworth, Director of the Planning and Development Department made a PowerPoint presentation about how the draft plan was developed.  The department used Census data along with registered voter and voter turnout data from the last two general elections (the presidential contest of 2008 and the Mayor/City Council election of 2011).  The Census showed that the City grew by 11% in the past 10 years, but areas south and east of the river grew much faster than areas north and west, with the result that a district must move from the north/west to the south/east to keep the district populations within the maximum deviation.  The department worked from a set of basic criteria established by the Reapportionment Committee: 1) use total population as a basis; 2) balance compactness with representation of communities of interest; 3) no more than a maximum 10% deviation between the largest and smallest districts; 4) minimize river crossings; and 5) work from the existing districts as much as possible.  The department met with individual council members to see how they felt the new districts should be drawn and prepared a first draft map for the committee’s consideration.  Then a series of noticed council member public meetings were held, suggestions for changes were made, and the map was refined several times to produce the result you see today.  Mr. Killingsworth repeated the November 18th deadline for Council adoption of a plan and stated that the new districts would become effective for the next general consolidated government elections that take place at least 9 months after the date the new plan is adopted.
Public Comment
Nona Spencer is concerned about the move to shift the Whitehouse area out of District 12 and asked that it please be continued in District 12.

Patricia Kidd stated that the plan needs more cohesiveness, particularly by keeping the same Zip Codes in the same Council districts.  Districts 7 and 8 are too big and spread out.  It seems like the districts are gerrymandered, and maybe the courts could do a better job.

David Hodges stated that the plan looks politically correct but doesn’t meet the legal tests as described earlier.  The plan is set up to be out of balance because the low population districts are also the low growth districts and the high growth districts are too big already.  We will be looking at a huge population disparity in 10 more years.  The plan also ignores major boundaries like highways and rivers.

Bill Lewis, President of the Argyle Civic Council, stated that there is no reason for district 7 to stretch from Wolfson High School on the Southside all the way to the Nassau County line.  The plan ignores the natural boundaries of major highways and rivers.  There is no need for 4 minority access districts; the result of forcing them is a crazy map.  He urged the use of Old Middleburg Road and Collins Road extended as a border of District 12 so as to avoid dividing the Watermill and Chimney Lakes subdivisions between districts.  The election of President Obama, Mayor Brown, Jennifer Carroll, Art Graham and Kimberly Daniels in majority white districts show that the city is past the need for creating minority districts.
Faye Richardson stated that her neighborhood is unnecessarily divided by a small creek between Districts 8 and 11.  Being split will make it hard to get good representation and hurts their neighborhood’s efforts to get organized and communicate effectively with their council member.  They want to be connected to Cisco Gardens where they have natural ties.

Sam Silcox, a resident of Cisco Gardens, stated that his small community is 2/3 in one district and 1/3 in another.  He hoped the boundary could be moved so that the large, undevelopable state forest can be the boundary, not the current small creek.

Sandra Gibbs is currently a resident of District 11 and opposes the plan to extend the district over the river into Arlington.  They have a very different set of concerns in the fast-growing Northside and the slow growing Arlington area.  Respect the river as a natural boundary.
Paul Forte asked that District 11 not be split between the Northside and Arlington.  The two areas have very different concerns.  A majority of the population of the proposed district is in Arlington now, but will shift to the Northside in the next few years.  The minority districts as proposed are crazy, and too much attention is being paid to race in developing the plan.
Bobby Taylor agreed with the previous speaker about the importance of race and urged the committee to forget about race-conscious districts and protecting incumbents and instead to draw decent, compact districts.  District 7 and the Beaches district are clearly not compact, with long fingers sticking out for miles, and are vulnerable to legal challenge.  Have faith in the community to be inclusive.  Get the CPAC chairs involved in the process.  Race conscious districts are prohibited and that prohibition should be obeyed.

Harry Wagner is a lifelong Northside resident and stated that the proposed split of District 11 between the Northside and Arlington will make it impossible for a Northsider to get elected to the School Board.
Terry Jones of Awake Jacksonville stated that his group is a branch of Awake Florida, a non-partisan group.  They believe neighborhoods are the best definition of community – don’t split neighborhoods.

Judy Wheeler is also an Awake Jacksonville member who is concerned about school feeder patterns and how the proposed Council districts will affect the School Board.  She believes community schools are going to come back and magnet schools will be phased out.
Glorious Johnson stated that Districts 7, 8, 9, and 10 are gerrymandered and split neighborhoods.  Maybe we need a non-partisan redistricting committee to draw the lines and protect neighborhoods, not politicians.  The propose map violates all the rules regarding compactness and race neutrality.  The urban core has been destroyed by City actions in recent years.

Celia Miller agreed with previous speakers about the importance of protecting schools and neighborhoods.  Her neighborhood has changed districts in every past reapportionment process.  Now they’re proposed to be split into 3 different districts. The south/east districts are compact and represent real communities of interest, while the north/west districts are non-compact and wildly shaped.

Suzanne Jenkins is also a member of Awake Jax and served on the redistricting committee 10 years ago.  She feels 4 public hearings are insufficient and that the urban core is being ignored since there are no meetings scheduled there.  She urged holding hearings at the CPAC meetings.  District 7 is stretched too far and splits neighborhoods and real communities for the sake of race.  The committee needs to quit concentrating on race – Jacksonville is better than that.
John Libby stated that many people are concerned about neighborhoods being split by the proposed districts.  The Florida state redistricting web site has a good voter guide to the effects of redistricting on communities and urged everyone to read that.  Jacksonville is beyond having to pack minorities into specific districts.  We’re becoming a more integrated community and need to concentrate on representing neighborhoods, not races.

Fran Beach stated that District 11 should stay out of Arlington and be a Northside district.  It is nothing at all like Arlington.  The Northside is growing and needs a resident council member, not a visitor from the other side of the river.  She agrees with the Argyle area being in District 14 rather than in the far southwest district.

Dick Berry stated that the plan reduces the number of river crossings but increases the number of citizens represented by someone from the other side of the river.  Arlington got what it wanted; the Beaches got what they wanted, what about the Northside?  Most of the redistricting process from March to June concentrated on the south/east districts and the north/west got the tail end of the process and didn’t have a fair chance.  He wants to be sure the community gets another opportunity in the process when the Rules Committee revises the map again.
Steve Burnett asked the committee to use the Planning Districts as a basis for council districts – they make logical sense.  The current District 11 makes more sense than the proposed district.  Forget about race; the Jacksonville community has shown that we can elect black candidates in white districts and we don’t need to force bad districts on the basis of race.  He doesn’t want to be represented by a council member from the other side of the river.

LaVoyus Partlow stated that downtown is split into 3 districts and his house has changed districts every time a new plan is drawn.  He feels the plan forces together people who don’t have any common interests and that it ignores rivers and highways as logical boundaries.  Residents are not part of the process, it’s being thrown at them.

Vincent Jackson is concerned about the process which he sees as an exercise in futility.  Where are the north/west council members in this process?  How did they let the plan get to this point?  Is the committee really listening and will real changes take place?  We need a more user-friendly process where citizens can be truly hands-on in drawing districts.  Where is the rationale for this plan from our council members?

Danny Becton is Chair of the Southeast CPAC Growth Management Committee.  This plan is a vast improvement from the current council districts.  There is more opportunity for Southside residents to elect their preferred candidates.  He is glad to see one less river crossing than before. He agrees with UNF being used as the area to make up for the shortfall in the Beaches district population.

James Lester stated that the committee seems to have been too race-conscious in producing this plan.  If the city is sued over the use of race, the taxpayers will have to foot the bill.

Doug Moore is very concerned about the Northside district being lumped in with Arlington.  He would prefer that it stretch west rather than south across the river.

Chairman Bishop stated that public comment on the redistricting plan would be welcome at the City Council meeting on September 13th and at Rules Committee meetings.

Council Member Crescimbeni asked that the Planning Department provide small maps of the proposed plan at the door of future meetings for the public’s use and asked for a better mechanism for the public to be able to point to the map and describe their particular concerns (i.e. a laser pointer or a map on an easel to which the public can point).

In response to why no public hearing was scheduled in the urban core, Peggy Sidman of the General Counsel’s office stated that the committee is holding four meetings rather than the three required, and the FSCJ campuses were selected because they’re in the four quadrants of the city and are easily accessible.

Chairman Bishop stated that the council members would stay after adjournment to answer any further questions or discuss the plan with interested citizens.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:25 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Council Research Division 

8.29.11
Posted: 5:00 p.m.
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